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Recorders’ Newsletter No. 27 (Spring 2012)

We may (according to Derek Brockway) have just experienced the driest 18 months for the last 100 years, but we must remember that all things are relative. There are many reasons to welcome our damp, equitable climate. One of the blessings it brings is the richness of our moss and liverwort (collectively bryophytes) flora.  I hail from East Anglia, where woods are dry, mosses rare and liverworts virtually non-existent, but this is not the case in RCT. Mosses and liverworts are amongst of our finest biodiversity assets. Until recently I shied away from identifying bryophytes, they were too difficult and there were too many, but with a low powered microscope a new World has opened up. With a microscope and a new excellent field guide from the Bryological Society it has suddenly become possible to identify them.  I am beginning to get hooked. So starting with the garden at home I now know that there are at least a dozen or so common species, such as the spear-tipped Calliergonella cuspidata, and the beautiful Fissidens bryoides. On the brick wall there is the aptly named hedgehog moss Grimmia pulvinata, while growing on the damp, mortar of the old pennant sandstone railway walls of Pontypridd’s Broadway I found a new ten kilometre square record for the liverwort Pressia quadrata: this species is naturally found on upland limestone rocks or base-rich dune slacks, but the damp basic mortar of the railway wall suits it fine. It is a whole new ‘thing’ to explore, a new way of interpreting and understanding the environment and that is one of the great things about our biodiversity, there is always something new to look at and enjoy. 

Weather

Marcus Middlehurst recorded 479 mm of rain in his Treherbert garden in December 2011 (with a maximum rainfall of 74 mm on the 13th) giving Marcus a grand rainfall total of 2996 mm of rain in 2011. The cold February ‘snap’ was highlighted by a low of minus 7 degrees C in Paul Marshman’s garden. However, March more than made up for the late start to spring: Paul Marshman recorded his warmest Llwynypia March in 30 odd years with an average maximum temperature of 15.8 degrees C beating the next highest of 14.3 in 2003 and 14.2 in 2011, this contrasts with his coldest March in 1979 which had an average maximum of just 7.9 degree C. 

Phenology

Is it an early or late spring? As the day length lengthens something deep down in all of us (OK most of us) looks towards spring and waits for those first signs. Paul Marshman sent me a very specific, and therefore very interesting, phenological case study; the cherry tree outside his house. In 2008 the first signs of flowers on the tree were obvious on February 1st, in 2010 and 2011 (after two cold winters) the dates were March 11th and 24th (respectively), while in 2012 the flowers burst on the 6th of February. That gives a 6-week range of first flowers over that 5-year period. Long-term studies smooth out the year-to-year variations produced by individual winters and help identify long-term trends and patterns, but the cherry tree outside your house is as good a place as any to start. 

Mammals

Mark Evans sent me the following (and photo of a huge pile of crab apples) after a walk in Hirwaun: ‘Alongside the remains of one of the drystone walls grows a crab apple and underneath I found that some creature had been gathering the crabs, gnawing them open and eating the seeds within. Whatever it is, home seems to be within the tree itself and a great deal of industry seems to have been involved, as can be seen by the impressive spoil heaps, one of which is pictured. At first I thought it might have been a squirrel, but when I could see it was the seeds that were the objective, the suspects became Wood Mouse or either Field or Bank Vole. What impresses me as much as anything is that the seeds contain a significant quantity of cyanide (a cup full of seeds is enough to kill an adult human, apparently) but the rodents responsible seem to be untroubled by it.’

We get surprising few reports of mink, but David James’s has had one stealing fish from garden pond at Plasdraw, Aberdare.  

Birds

Mild winters encourage song thrushes and Paul Marshman heard 16 singing birds on its Llwynypia patch on January 13th 2012. In late January, Paul reported that there were crossbills everywhere, including a singing male (part of a pair) at Bodwenallt Tips, Gelli where the male was singing on top of a conifer tree. In February, near Lluest Wen Reservoir, Mark Evans saw ‘a female crossbill close to the ride and six goosander on the reservoir’. The crossbill reports kept coming throughout the spring with birds being regularly seen and on March 14th with Kevin Oates, I saw a group of crossbills in Glyncornel woods, including a superb ‘red’ male caught in a shaft of early spring sunshine. Kevin Oates recorded more goosanders on the Taff at Pontypridd on January 24th

Winter is a good time for wandering raptors and Gareth Henson saw a male hen harrier hunting over scrubby wet fields near Coed Trecastell, Llanharry on January 6th 2012. Red Kites were seen by Paul Marshman on and above Llwynypia on the 23rd of January, 7th and 12th of February 2012 and PM had further red kite sightings in March and early April. Jonathan Barrett sent me a superb picture of one, which floated over him at Luest Wen reservoir. Jonathan also reported a little Egret in mid February ‘on the stretch between Maerdy and Rhigos via Luest Wen’ and large flocks of goldfinch in the same area.

Ben Williams told me about a barn owl seen regularly by a friend hunting alongside the Church village By-pass this winter, while Mark Evans ‘heard a Barn Owl flight call from the hillside above his Cwmbach home. It was the first I've heard of the Barn Owls, here, since autumn 2010 and I wondered whether they had succumbed to the severe 2010-2011 winter as many other Barn Owls did: maybe they did and a new pair has taken up residence. Thrilled by that, I was even more thrilled to hear it/them calling again last night’.
Ben Williams saw a merlin on January 15th flying over Llantwit Fardre towards the Garth, as Ben said ‘I have never seen one in these parts before’ and Jonathan Barrett also saw a merlin at Lluest Wen reservoir in early April. I flushed a single woodcock from Llantwit Fardre on two occasions eight weeks a part. I wonder whether it was the same bird? Mark Evans quite often comes across woodcock and ‘on the 13th of January, while having a little explore around the RCT side of Mynydd Merthyr, I flushed a Woodcock from under spruce trees. As usual the sudden explosion of wing beats startled me out of a day dream, but that was instantly replaced with concern for the poor Woodcock's wings as it crashed and clattered through the tangle of branches, eventually finding clear air, then doubling back to fly right over me, giving me a fine view as it went’. 

Paul had 6 species of finch in his garden on February 10th (goldfinch, chaffinch, bullfinch, greenfinch, siskin and redpoll), which is pretty good going. Paul’s report seamlessly grades into a fantastic account from Llyn Evans ‘re-reading the Winter 2011/2012 Recorders newsletter inspired me to drop you a line regarding species seen for the first time at my garden feeder this winter. I have been feeding the birds, pretty much all year round, since moving to Llwynypia about 22 years ago. The visiting birds have been pretty much what you would commonly find in a Rhondda garden. However a couple of species have made an appearance for the first time this year. Siskins seem to be attending fairly regularly accompanying mixed flocks of goldfinch, chaffinch and greenfinch. A couple of recent mornings have produced sightings of lesser redpoll foraging on the floor for seeds dropped by the poor table manners of the greenfinches and goldfinches on the feeder above. But the surprise for me was the first sighting since moving to Llwynypia of a bullfinch. A very quick rush for my binoculars confirmed a great looking male sitting in a Lonicera covered arbour normally frequented by the local dunnock couple or three and used as a lookout post by the usual robin.  Whether a mild winter has contributed to the hitherto unspotted species making an appearance I have no idea, but one of my colleagues showed me a rather early blackbird's nest in the Cynon Valley at Hirwaun, where the female had been sitting a small clutch of 2 eggs in the third week of January. The cold snap then set in and the penny must have dropped that she had nested a little early and she subsequently abandoned presumably to try again at a more suitable time’.

Ben Williams reported a series of sick birds in his Tonteg garden this winter (house sparrow, woodpigeon and bullfinch), as Ben described ‘ they appeared to be coughing or wretching and were drinking large amounts of water and over a number of days their condition got worse and eventually they all disappeared.  I searched the garden to see I f I could find any corpses but didn't find any.  I have stopped putting food out for the birds in case it is something on or around my feeders, which is a shame because I had five reed buntings visiting again this year’.

Mark Evans had the following amazing sighting, proving that winter wildlife watching is very rewarding: ‘On the 19th of January, I was admiring the view from above Cefnpennar, when I heard a raven calling urgently and looking around, saw the raven in the distance, mobbing another bird. As I got my bins onto it, the other bird dropped below treetops and the raven lost interest. Within a few seconds, the other bird, which I realised was a female goshawk, flew back into view and started heading my way, eventually passing by only around fifty metres distant and not far above my level. As it banked away slightly, I got fantastic views of the fine barring of the underparts and of the yellow eye ring. Moments like these can't really be planned for; one just has to be prepared to make the most of them when they occur.’

Geoff Williams reported a pheasant in the Rhondda on the 13th of December, which is a pretty unusual record, and he also described how his nuthatch nest box (with camera) was already being used at night by a roosting nuthatch in late January. The week to ten days of bitter weather we experienced in early February arose from the penetrating cold that hit northern and central Europe. Our weather was barmy compared to the Russia taiga. All this may explain why Ade Williams had two nutcrackers visiting his bird table on the hillside above Upper Church Village on February 8th. You may not have heard of a nutcracker and that wouldn’t be surprising because they have only twice before been recorded in Glamorgan. Imagine a jay size black crow with lots of white speckles (starling fashion) and a long, chisel-like beak. They are unmistakable and Ade’s birds must have been forced west by the extreme winter cold of their arolla pine forests. It was an extraordinary record. 

Winter is a great time for reflection and review. Paul Marshman looked back at his 2011 breeding records and the various status of warbler in Llwynypia and environs. As an example of the numbers of bird territories that can be encountered in a relatively small area, In 2011 Paul recorded 53 willow warbler territories, 36 blackcap and 20 chiffchaff all on his Llwynypia patch. Marking the turning year, the skylarks of Cwm Bodwenallt, Gelli returned by Feb 17th 2012 when Paul recorded 8 singing males.  Also in February Mark Evans visited Mynydd Bwllfa (above the Dare Valley Country park)  ‘where the air was filled with distant Skylark song’ and ‘ there were as many as a dozen Skylarks in the air, singing in the afternoon sunshine, while others were flying about at ground level, giving their flight calls’. 
On March 15th Ray Edwards saw (and photographed) a migrating redshank on the River Taff at Abercynon. Bad weather can hold up the return of summer migrants and it took the shift to the calm, sunny weather of late March to allow the influx to begin. So I heard my first chiffchaffs on the late date of March 21st I at Llanharan Marsh, the same day Paul Marshman (PM) recorded them from his Llwynypia patch (the same day Paul also saw his first wheatear): within a few days chiffchaff (but sadly not wheatear) seemed to be everywhere. Blackcaps were singing from scrubby woodland on the Llantrisant Business Park on March 28th and willow warblers were reported from April 1st (PM at Llwynypia) and on the 17th I was really pleased to hear four singing males at Cwm Rhos, Llantwit Fardre. The return of linnets to the gorse thickets of our Valleyside ffridd is another harbinger of spring and the late March warmth encouraged Paul’s linnets to return several weeks ahead of their usual schedule, as ever March is a great time of year to see both summer and winter visitors together and amongst the chiffchaff and willow warbler song Paul saw a redwing at Glyncornel. A really exciting winter bird record was the pair of firecrest seen by Kevin Huish feeding on his Ferndale window bird feeder during the cold snap in early March. I’ve never seen a firecrest, but Kev’s description of the bird couldn’t have been anything else. 

Sand martins returned to Pontypridd on April 5th and I saw my first swallow in Ponty on the 17th again the same day Paul saw one in Llwynypia. The first cuckoo report were from Mark Evans ‘just to let you know that I heard my first Cuckoo of the year, on the 11th, on the hillside above Bryngolwg farm, Miskin, Mountain Ash and ‘that the Cefnpennar cuckoo was heard and seen for the first time, yesterday, the 15th. David Gordon also heard it at various points through the day. While doing my BBS square SO0500, I had my first tree pipit of the year, at the upper edge of the wood, covering Caegarw tip. I had my first tree pipit in exactly the same place while doing the square, last year. .

Ravens 

Mark Evans regularly reports on the fortunes of the raven roost he monitors. In February he sent me the following and if you’ve ever wonder what is involved in raven counting, read on:  ‘ On Friday I managed to do my February raven count, despite the weather. In fact it was a beautiful morning, the sky being wonderfully clear and the stars shining clearly and brightly right down to the horizon. Mars was a glorious red beacon high in the sky; the best I've seen it for years. According to my records of past February counts, the ravens have started flying out any time between 06:30 and 07:10. I prefer to get to the place from which I make the count, fifteen minutes before the earliest time, so I was aiming to get into position by 06:15. This would allow me to sort myself and equipment out and then sit quietly, allowing my eyes to cool down, helping to prevent my binocular eyepieces from misting up. Because the ravens start flying out when it is still almost dark and most of the count takes place in early twilight, I have to most of it through binoculars to allow me to see the birds against the slightly less dark sky. To do this, I have to mount the binocular on a monopod and stare through them continuously for up to an hour, so misting up is a constant hazard.

As using the binoculars on a monopod is easier when sitting, I take a folding chair. 

On Friday, there was a severe frost, the car thermometer reading -8 to -10C on the way to the site and during the count, I had two digital thermometers, both of which recorded an ambient temperature of -14.0 C and a snow surface temperature (where my poor feet were) of -18.0C. 

As things worked out, I'd allowed extra time to travel to where I leave my car and walk the mile or so to the roost, so I actually got there at six, then it was 06:45 before the ravens started calling. If they call at all, they usually call for about ten minutes before starting to fly out of the roost, but probably due to the intense cold on Friday, they only called for five minutes, and started leaving at 06:50, by which time I was, despite several thermal layers, becoming very cold indeed, my feet and fingers being very painful. By 07:15 I was shivering uncontrollably, but as it was by then, just light enough to allow me to count without the use of binoculars, I was able to stand up and move about a bit. Looking around, I found everything I'd brought with me covered in frost. At 06:30, the last of the ravens left and I gratefully packed up my gear, though due to my state of near hypothermia, this took considerably longer than usual, there being a lot of fumbling and dropping of items. I warmed up on the trudge back to the car, and was able to take some satisfaction from the total of 137 on my hand tally, which turned out to be my second highest, ever, February count at the roost and continues the recent, generally buoyant trend in numbers at the roost.  That was undoubtedly the coldest raven count I've ever made and certainly one which to dread repeating’.

Birds of Brynna Woods/Llanharan Marsh 

Tony Swann sent me the draft of an account of the birds of Brynna woods/Llanharan. It is excellent stuff and would make a great leaflet for the new Wildlife Trust Reserve. Tony provides a status assessment for 74 species together with a review of past and future birds and management suggestions. It is a great example of knowing your patch and having the context to comment on what you are seeing. It is what local biodiversity is all about.  I don’t want to pre-empt a final version but I hope Tony won’t mind me copying a few extracts. I pick these because they show how important local context is; 
Common Snipe (Gallinago gallinago)

Resident with possible breeding.   Located south of bridleway in wet rough grassland area.   Difficult to find now as grazing, by horses, has ceased.   Years ago use to be more common and could be observed feeding in the field between Ogmore line and Brynna – Llanharan Road.

Common Whitethroat (Sylvia communis)

2011 produced the best results of sightings over the recording period.   Difficult to try and assess why, as no major changes had been made.   Therefore, somewhat of an enigma, which will have to wait for spring 2012 before any reassessment can be made.

Great Cormorant (Phalacrocorax carbo)

Whilst only 2 sightings have been made from the site, I have noted this species flying through from elsewhere within the area.   All records have been of birds flying east to west and were not observed prior to 2006.   Cormorants appear to be using the airspace as a corridor between the River Ely and either the coast at Ogmore-by-Sea or River Ogwr.

In 30 odd years, the star sighting must be the hooded Crow during the early 80’s as it flew east over the site.   Reports from a farmer’s daughter established it had been in the west Pencoed area for a couple of days earlier.

Amphibians

Geoff Williams and Dave Kerr shared the annual ‘first frog spawn of the year’ prize for 2012 with separate reports of spawn on January 21st. Geoff’s was near Glyncornel, while Dave had further fresh ‘clumps’ of spawn well into February. Dave has developed a series of ponds and emailing on February 21st he recounted  ‘there is now at least six batches, the last one on Friday morning. There has been a massive amount laid in the large one (pond)’. Paul Marshman (a previous winner) came in third with spawn from a pond in Cwm Bodwenallt on the 23rd of January. Wynford and Jill Price came in a close fourth with spawn in the small pond at Daerwynno Centre of Jan 30th (the earliest they have seen frog spawn in the Llanwanno Forest), while Gilbert Davies had his first frog spawn in Ton Pentre on February 14th and noted that ‘this is not a particularly early sighting because we usually find frog spawn here in very late January/early February’.  

Ben Williams saw a toad ’walking about up at Llanwanno’ on March 11th. 

Fish 

Gareth Henson had a fantastic sighting of a large salmon in the River Taff by Ynysangharad Park on February 28th  ‘the fish was about a meter long and at the foot of a pool. The fish was healthy looking albeit thin (Kelt?). Proof that river health is good I would suggest? This is the first one I've seen (in Ponty) and I regularly look’.
Butterflies

The first butterfly reports came when Ben Williams saw a female brimstone from his garden on February 25th and small tortoiseshells and peacocks from the Church village by-pass on the 26th. I saw a brand new speckled wood in Ynysangharad park on March 12th: my first butterfly of 2012, which was very surprising since it would certainly have passed the winter as a pupa, unlike the small tortoiseshells and brimstones and commas that we usual see, which hibernate as adults and only need to wake up.  

The great weather at the end of March was responsible for good number of small tortoiseshells and peacocks being seen in various sunny places (which after years of decline is fantastic).  Ben Williams reported good numbers in several places. I saw speckled woods and holly blue at Plas Camel (Pontypridd) and a male orange tip at Miskin on March 30th also representing early emergence for these species. 

Julian Woodman contacted me about the marbled white record I had last year and my reference to its odd distribution in Wales. Julian pointed out that there is some evidence that marbled white depends on a fungus which grows on their grass food plants, which once ingested by the larvae confers some protection to the adult butterfly (probably as an accumulated toxin). Marbled whites are large, easily seen, black and white butterflies but are rarely predated by birds because they are distasteful:  so are our Valleys grasses (perhaps for climatic reasons) lacking in the necessary fungus to support marbled whites?

The herald is a beautiful moth, which spends the winter as an adult and can sometimes be found hibernating in outbuildings. Mark Evans and Mike Hogan monitor herald numbers hibernating in various tunnels in RCT and Merthyr.  This year numbers were low everywhere they looked which led Mark to consider why:  ‘What the reasons are for these low numbers is difficult to gauge, but I noticed that whenever I ran either my garden trap or went farther afield in the locality with my Skinner trap, last year, both the numbers of species trapped and the numbers of individuals were significantly lower that expected right through the season. This seems to be at odds with peoples experience in most other parts of Wales, as far as I can judge from what I've read. Norman Lowe, for instance had a good year. It may be a very localised problem, possibly linked to weather. I certainly noticed that the summer and autumn, last year, seemed to be very unsettled, with lots of nuisance rain and cool, cloudy days, even though 2011 had below average rainfall totals’.
Winter is also a time when a moth trap can provide surprising results. Mark Evans reported in February’ I ran my moth trap, last night, for the winter Garden Moth Scheme and had eight species, including a spring usher. The odd thing about spring usher is that although I have been actively trapping in the garden and out in local oak woods, at this time of year, for over ten years, it wasn't until last year that I has my first (and second) spring usher, so last night's was my third. Where have they been all this time?’

Snails

I am lucky to live in a part of RCT, which is based on the limestone. Limestone is particularly good for snails (and in RCT snails are particularly unrecorded) so this March (when the petrol panic was at full pitch and my car sat empty on the drive) instead of driving around the garages of south Wales, my wife and I looked for limestone snails. There on the exposed rock of a road cutting in Miskin we found some limestone specialists, including the diminutive Candidula intersecta (new 10 km square record), and the robust white shelled Monachia cantiana, while on a shaded quarry face there was the tiny spiral snail Balea perversa (another new 10 kilometre square record). When looking down the microscope at the liverwort Pressia quadrata it was an additional surprise to find, like some tiny, beautifully thrown glazed bowl, the snail Euconulus fulvus. There amongst the mortar cracks of the railway wall an ecosystem obviously functions and thrives, with the Pressia grazed by a herd of Euconulus fulvus. A x20 hand lenses, or better still a binocular microscope, makes snail identification a much more manageable task.
Peat Bogs 

One of our Local Biodiversity Plan target for this year is to produce a peat bog inventory of the County Borough, identifying where and what types of bog we have. Cottongrasses (Eriophorum) are some of our most characteristic bog plants and Mark Evans sent me the following fascinating insight into Welsh place names: ‘I don't know if you were aware, but the Welsh for Cottongrass is Pan or Ban as in Trebanog. In fact there was still a large area covered in Eriophorum Sp. the last time I was passing that way. Above Cefnpennar is a place in the forestry called Panwaun Pwll Gwellt. Waun means moor, Pwll is pool and Gwellt means grass or sward and Pan is Cottongrass, so rearranging the words to make some sort of sense, it probably means 'Pool in the moor covered in Cottongrass. It just makes you wonder what was there before FC went in there’. Similarly Mark points out that the name for the bogs of Panwaun Bryn-y-march is self explanatory (if you speak Welsh) ‘Pan= Cotton Grass, Waun=moor, Bryn=hill, Y=the and march= big or strong, as applied to plants; so 'moor on the hill with the strong Cotton Grass’. Also and ‘by the way, Mawn seems to be Welsh for peat, so Castell-y-mawn probably means something like the peat (lands) belonging to the castle (Castell Nos), so there is a possibility that some of Castell-y-mawn bog may have been cut for peat fuel for Castell Nos. Could the two large ponds on there be a legacy of medieval peat cutting? They certainly appear to predate the afforestation of the bog’.

Adopt a Path

Many of us rely on public footpaths to get out in the Countryside and do our wildlife/biodiversity observing. My colleagues in the Rights of Way section often rely on people like us to report issues and problems with paths and they have asked if anyone might be interested in adopting a local path to report to them about. I’ll let Sammy explain: 

Adopt a Path allows individual people, families, local user groups, schools, community and voluntary organisations to choose a path to look after.  There are footpaths, bridleways and byways available to adopt in every part of the County Borough.  
 

You can choose a path to adopt or we can find one to suit you in your area.  We will provide you with a description of your path and a map showing where it goes. The Adopt a Path membership pack will also include an ID card, a clipboard, pencil, and a simple report form to post or complete online.  

 

Adopt a Path volunteers will be able to join in special training, at least once a year, meet other volunteers and receive progress reports about any issues on your path.

 

The launch will be held in June 2012, for any further information please contact Samantha Milston on 01443 490236 or alternatively send an email to Samantha.milston@rctcbc.gov.uk
Poster competition

Recorders are being invited to submit a poster about their work for display at the Unknown Wales Conference in May, details at  www.museumwales.ac.uk/unknownwales
As ever thanks for the records and reports and please forgive anything I have forgotten.

And don’t forget to let me know if you are moving house or changing your email address.

Richard Wistow, 

Ecologist

Rhondda Cynon Taf CBC

Llwyncastan, Library Road, Pontypridd, CF37 2YA

 Richard.j.wistow@rctcbc.gov.uk
